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1.
Words of Welcome from the President

The President of the ICCS Klaus-Dieter Ertler (Austria) welcomed everyone and thanked them for attending the 29th Board of Directors and Annual General Meeting of the ICCS.   

 2.
Introduction of Directors, Delegates of the Associate Members and Observers  

 The President kindly asked the members of the Executive Committee as well as Directors, Delegates of Associate Members, and observers to introduce themselves. 

3.
Adoption of the Agenda

The agenda was approved by general agreement with two changes: Item #9a will follow item #6 and item #21b will be presented before item #9.  

Motion 2010 – 1 (Klaus-Dieter Ertler / Daniel Ben-Natan)

To accept the proposed agenda with changes.

Accepted unanimously. 

4. Adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Directors of May 23-23, 2009 (Document # 4)

The President presented the Minutes page-by-page. No corrections were proposed. Serge Jaumain (CENA) recommended that the French version of the Minutes be revised. His memo was forwarded at the time the documents were originally distributed.


Motion 2010 – 2 (Cristina Lucchini/Marisa Cales)


To approve the Minutes.


Motion was unanimously approved. 

5.
President’s Report (Report attached)

Daniel Ben-Natan (IsACS) thanked Klaus for his report and inquired as to how the communications problem should be resolved.  Klaus replied that changes are necessary to ensure a better distribution of information. He also mentioned that the changes at the Secretariat surrounding Guy Leclair’s departure would be discussed in detail in Document 21 – Varia. Serge Jaumain raised a question concerning the upcoming international scholarship programs call for tender and whether the ICCS will be bidding. Serge was reminded that a decision was taken at last year’s AGM not to bid on the contract for the scholarship programs. 

6.
Message from the Representative of the International Education and Youth Division (PCE), DFAIT 

Jean Labrie (Deputy Director, DFAIT) introduced his staff: Luke Anderson, Marie-Laure de Chantal and Luc Rainville. He also introduced Misako Terauchi from the Canadian Embassy in Tokyo, Japan. He then announced that as of June 4th, 2010, Morris Rosenberg will be appointed Deputy Minister replacing Leonard Edwards. The Department’s staffing will remain unchanged.

Jean distributed USB keys with material on the Understanding Canada Program and ICCS programs to all members present.  The Missions will be contacted to receive their feedback concerning this information.

As in previous years, Jean pointed out the role expected of the associations. He was pleased that Klaus’ President’s Report reinforced the need to have the associations distribute all information related to Canadian Studies. Jean added that activity reports are mandatory with the transfer of payments; however, from now on each association will be asked to include an additional section describing how relevant information discussed at the AGM will be disseminated to members in their respective countries and regions.

Daniel suggested that perhaps the Minutes should be sent to the membership along with related comments. Jean replied that sending the Minutes may be information overload and suggested to simply forward significant elements that would impact the membership. For an event as important as the AGM, he strongly suggested that the essential points should be reported.

Klaus added that every year the GKS reports the highlights of the AGM to its membership.

Janos Kenyeres (Central Europe) said that he understood the importance of the AGM and requested that the Minutes be distributed earlier rather than later so that the membership can be promptly informed. Jean replied that each association is aware of the information that should be reported to their membership and taking notes during the AGM would help to distribute the information more rapidly. 

Marisa Cales (AEEC) suggested that the program application forms should be adapted to suit the needs of each association. Jean responded that the Auditors had recognized certain problems with the application forms and indicated that perhaps some changes should be made. It would be an almost impossible task to personalize each form, so a universal form would be adopted and if necessary, additional information could be attached. Stael Ruffinelli de Ortiz (CPEC) agreed with the universal form and suggested that for those who require further help filling out the forms, optional training could be arranged during the week.

Hartmut Lutz (GKS) addressed the meeting and thanked Jean for a very helpful report. He added that he is aware of the tremendous work performed by the mission staff and was delighted that they are receiving assistance and support. Serge agreed with Hartmut and reinforced the importance of supporting the missions.

Jean was pleased to announce that the forecasted budgetary cuts for program funding were less than anticipated. 

Jean reported that there would be delays for the call for tender for the scholarship programs. Tender will now be posted in October or November.

Jean announced that a Forum on Canadian Studies – Understanding Canada programs has been planned for next May in conjunction with the ICCS AGM.  Information regarding the Forum will be distributed at a later date.

Discussion followed regarding the fewer applications received again this year for the Canadian Studies Programs and the effects this may have on the overall program. Jean assured everyone that his staff is always available to assist and supply any required information.

Jean announced that the Internship Program would not be re-instated at this time due to lack of funds. He added that funds were available to administer the program but only for one year. Considering the popularity and importance of the program, he advised to wait and see if additional funds become available. The program is on hold but not forgotten.

6a.  
Report from Brian Long on the questionnaires sent to Associations

Brian Long presented a PowerPoint overview of the Questionnaire Project and pointed out some details of the survey, particularly the rate of response by regions, and positive data supporting Canada's financial involvement in Canadian Studies worldwide. The importance of this project was once again affirmed, given that the results may hold the key to the continuation and enhancement of Canadian Studies programs. Brian will prepare and submit a full report when all the statistical information is compiled. Since DFAIT commissioned Mr. Long to work on the project, Jean holds the right to diffuse the information as he sees fit. Jean responded by saying that the report would be utilized in the Fall to submit a proposal to Treasury Board for the renewal of the Canadian Studies – Understanding Canada programs. Other objectives would be to make the report as public as possible and perhaps to publish it. An approval would be required from the Minister to commission the study. 

Hartmut thanked Brian for his informative report and asked what would happen to the programs if funds were reduced. He also talked about the in-kind formula that his association had successfully adopted in reporting about Canadian Studies in the German-speaking countries.

Daniel remarked that the report shows the cost efficiency of Canadian Studies programs and hopes that this information can be used to safeguard the programs. Serge stated that he had looked for such statistical information during the search for the ICCS 25th anniversary book and was pleased that this type of information was now available.

Klaus thanked Brian for his very informative report.

7. Report from the Co-Directors on Secretariat activities 2009-10
Guy Leclair (Co-Director) presented Document 7, the Status Report and mentioned that he would point out only the important items. He started by presenting the academic activities of the ICCS mainly the Representation by the Executive Committee. He outlined the travel activities of the Executive Committee throughout the year and added that certain details were absent from the document and will be added later: Klaus represented the ICCS at CEACS,  GKS and BACS, Susan at ACSUS and AMEC, Stewart at ACSUS and Cornelius at ACSUS and JACS. 

Guy explained that a full report on the World Seminar will be reviewed in Document 11. 

Guy reassured everyone that Marc Delisle, the communications consultant will continue his contractual work and will produce Contact in the same manner it had been carried out for the two previous years. 
Cristina reviewed the Canadian Studies programs and mentioned that a new contract would be negotiated in the Fall. She then explained that the CAIXA-Spanish Foundation for Canadian Studies offered 10 new scholarships this year and that as of next year they will offer only 5 new scholarships; one-year renewals of scholarships will remain possible. Cristina also mentioned that she had met with Graham Shantz - Canadian Ambassador to Spain and with DFAIT authorities Jean Labrie and Chris Greenshields, and was pleased to report that the Ambassador strongly supported the Canadian Studies Programs. 
She noted that the Chair of the Friends of the Council, Victor Rabinovitch, attended the President’s Reception in Montreal and that Yves Frenette is the new Director of the Institute of Canadian Studies of the University of Ottawa replacing the interim Director, David Staines.

Klaus thanked Guy and Cristina for their report.

8.
Report on the ICCS Adjudicated Programs (Scholarships and Awards)
Guy outlined the details of the applications received for each program, and the numbers of awards. This year the Canadian Studies Postdoctoral Fellowships program received 7 applications and 2 were awarded. The graduate Student Scholarships program received 11 applications and awarded 7 scholarships. The Pierre Savard Awards received 3 nominations and 2 awards were given. The Best Thesis in Canadian Studies received 2 nominations and 1 received an award. The Publishing Fund received 3 nominations and 2 awards were given. Finally, it was suggested that members should help promote all of the ICCS scholarships and awards.
9. Report on Understanding Canada – Canadian Studies programs managed by the ICCS on behalf of DFAIT 2009-10

Cristina presented Document 9 and reported on the DFAIT Canadian Studies Programs administered by the ICCS. She explained the table of activities and pointed out important details, especially the decrease in applications compared to previous years. She indicated that the decrease is not considered significant but that it should be monitored. Cristina informed everyone that in order to facilitate the application process to the DFAIT Understanding Canada Programs, a new web-based application system has been developed and hoped to be in operation as of this fall.  This new system will eliminate the time-consuming application process currently being used. Massimo Rubboli (AISC) asked why application deadlines varied from country to country. Cristina replied that each mission had their own preferred deadline dates in order to organize pre-selection committees. A message will be sent to the missions again this year asking them to confirm their deadline dates for this year’s competition. Jean-Michel Lacroix (AFEC) voiced his concern regarding the declining applications over the last 3 years.

Klaus thanked Cristina for her report.

9a.
Eligibility of FEP and FRP Programs

A request from Hartmut Lutz (GKS) was presented to discuss a document on the eligibility of FEP and FRP Programs.  Hartmut mentioned that the comments in document 9a are from one country (Germany) but the information can be applied to other countries. 

After several discussions, it was established that programs should be available to teachers involved as instructors in Teacher training for Canadian Studies.  
10. Report from the Editor-in-Chief – International Journal of Canadian Studies

Claude Couture (Editor-in-Chief, IJCS) addressed the meeting and reported on the activities for the year. He thanked Guy Leclair, Publication Officer, and Sylvie Provost, Publications Coordinator, for their excellent work. He was pleased to announce that the publication of the Journal is up to date - Issue # 41 is almost ready for printing and # 42 will be published in the Fall. In 2009, the Editorial Board created the Jean-Michel Lacroix Prize for the best article published in the Journal in honour of Professor Jean-Michel Lacroix, who was instrumental in the creation of the IJCS. The first recipient is Gregory Best. 

Claude stated that his mandate as Editor-in-Chief will terminate in 2012. Claude was pleased to announce that with the continued financial contribution (for the next 3 years) of the Institute of Canadian Studies of the University of Alberta, he would take on additional editorial responsibilities after Guy’s departure. He strongly suggested that the ICCS look into hiring a new Publication Officer as soon as possible.  Andrew Kim inquired on how the Journal was indexed by the Social Sciences Citation Index (SSCI). Claude replied that the Journal does not belong to one discipline only and that there are procedures in force to have the Journal indexed. 

Klaus pointed out that the Journal  is well recognized and respected around the world. Serge pointed out that the ICCS should be proud to have a high caliber Journal published in two languages.

Klaus thanked Claude Couture for his report. Claude left the meeting.

11. Report on the World Seminar on Canada 2009

Cornelius reported on the pilot project, the World Seminar on Canada, which was held in Ottawa from October 5th to 9th, 2009. The seminar was an initiative on one of the most important points of the Strategic Plan – Rejuvenation. The program was developed for young scholars to hone their knowledge of Canada as well as their work experience as researchers. Cornelius explained the process and the three components of the Seminar: 1) Master Classes - presentation of current key issues in Canada by various specialists.  2) Presentations by participants of their research. 3) Round table designed to introduce participants to the world of Public Policy and to hear specialists talk about the relationship between research and public policies. Fourteen PhD students and recent PhD graduates from various countries participated in the Seminar and return to their respective countries with clearer idea of the key issues and debates relating to Canadian society.

Guy added that the feedback from the participants regarding the Masters Classes was very positive. Some participants requested that their work be published in the IJCS. 

Serge questioned the impact of the Seminar. Guy replied that it was still difficult to estimate. The Seminar was announced in the Journal, in government newspapers etc. News people were invited but did not attend. The Board will have to decide if the World Seminar should be held in 2011. Since SSHRC had a representative at the Seminar, we could perhaps approach them for funds for the next Seminar. Klaus remarked that this was a complex situation and that fundraising should be examined further before making a final decision.  Klaus thanked Guy and Cornelius for their contribution.

12. ICCS International Conference 2012 (Proposed title)

Klaus presented the proposed title for the 2012 ICCS Conference: Cultural Constructions of Migration in Canada. A few comments followed.  R.K. Dhawan liked the title and added that many Indians have migrated to Canada. Marisa Cales also liked the title. Hartmut Lutz also commented that it was a very good timely topic and Vassili Sokolov added that it was a domestic and international topic. Daniel Ben-Natan mentioned that he did not like the word managing migration. It was suggested to use “The challenges of migration” or ”Theorizing Migration”. Doug Nord stated that it should not be restricted to the Americas and that Comparative research with other countries would be preferable. Janos Kenyeres suggested as a theme: “Theorizing of the Migration in Canada”. Doug Nord – suggested: “Theory and Reality of Migration” and Cristina Lucchini suggested: “Interpreting Migration”. 

Klaus thanked everyone for their suggestions. A small break followed.

13. Report of the Secretary on activities of members and associate members for 2009-10
The ICCS Secretary Susan Hodgett (UK) presented the Secretary’s Report. In the report, Susan provided an overview on the activities of ICCS members and associate members through a detailed bilingual Power Point presentation. She highlighted the important developments and special events of each association. She also presented the up-coming Events and Projects, and highlighted the diversity and vitality of Canadian Studies. Each association was asked to highlight one important and interesting information or event which occurred during the year. Susan pointed out that the report would be accessible to all through the ICCS web site.

Klaus thanked Susan for her well-prepared and well-presented report. A round of applause followed. Klaus congratulated the associations for their effort throughout the year. 

Day 2 – Friday May 28, 2010

14. 
Election to the position of President-elect of the ICCS-CIEC
ICCS Past-President Cornelius Remie (The Netherlands), who chaired the Nomination Committee, explained the nomination procedure that led to the presentation of the two candidates for the positions of President-Elect of the ICCS. The Nominating Committee was composed of Cornelius Remie (The Netherlands), Daniel Ben-Natan (Israel), Zilá Bernd (Brazil) and Serge Jaumain (Belgium). Cornelius thanked the committee for their excellent work in disseminating the message to the associations. Cornelius presented to the Board the applications of Patrick James (USA) and Cristina Lucchini, (Argentina) and informed the Board that the call for candidates had been posted on the ICCS website and in the ICCS newsletter Contact.
Each of the two candidates made a 10 minute presentation, after which Klaus opened the floor for questions from the Directors. Cornelius Remie and Lise Nichol (ICCS Administrative Coordinator) were appointed voting scrutineers. Ballots will be considered spoiled if they are blank or if more then one vote is recorded on each ballot.  In the case of a tie, the President shall have the right to vote to break the tie.

The Directors of the Board proceeded to vote.  Once the votes had been counted, Cornelius announced the election results: Patrick James, elected President-Elect

15.
Treasurer’s Report
Klaus introduced Ralph Hartmann, Senior Portfolio Manager for the National Bank. Mr. Hartmann presented a Power Point document on the stock market performance and the total annual return for the last 10-year period.  He explained the ICCS asset allocation and return as of December 31, 2009. He pointed out that a vigorous world economic recovery is shaping up and that global trade is on the rise (+15% in the last 12 months). On a global basis, inflation remains at historically low levels. In the US, however, the trend for inflation remains down. In Canada, the Bank of Canada faces the challenge of a more robust economy and interest rate increases are expected in 2010. The large fiscal imbalances (large government debt levels) present a risk to economic growth in the medium term. For the short term, as long as the situation in Europe is contained, the risk to the capital markets is not overly troubling. In summary, Mr. Hartmann explained that the 2010 expectations have not changed: i.e. moderate returns for fixed income investments. 

Klaus thanked Mr. Hartmann for his very informative presentation.

Daniel Ben-Natan thanked the Executive Committee for inviting Ralph Hartmann to the meeting and thanked Mr. Hartmann for his excellent presentation.

Stewart Gill (ICCS Treasurer, Australia) emphasized the importance of having a good financial understanding and he hoped to have the Auditors present at next year’s AGM. Stewart then thanked Gaëtan Vallières (ICCS Financial Consultant) for his assistance and Nadyne Lacroix (Canadian Studies Coordinator) for her day to day work. Stewart presented Document 15, the Treasurer’s Financial Report, explaining that an extra column “Variance” had been added. He reviewed Revenue for 2009-10, and then looked at Expenditures for 2009-10, line by line, stopping and explaining where there were variations between the forecasted budget and the actual amounts.  Stewart pointed out that this year's report provided summaries only with respect to projects, and concluded on a positive note: again this year, we have a surplus, albeit small, in our operations.


Motion 2010 – 3 (Hartmut Lutz/R.K. Dhawan)


To approve the Financial Report for 2009/2010.


Motion was unanimously approved. 
Klaus commended Stewart, Gaëtan and Nadyne for their excellent work in preparing the report.
Annual General Meeting
16.
Adoption of the Auditor’s Report and Financial statements for 2009-10
Stewart noted that, per last year's motion, the Auditors’ firm Raymond Chabot Grant Thornton has been replaced by the firm Marcil Lavallée, Chartered Accountant. The latter got acquainted with the rather complex operations of the ICCS and proposed a new bilingual format for the Report and the Financial Statements, including more explanatory notes. Stewart thanked Gaëtan, Cristina and Nadyne for the transition work and then presented the Auditors' Financial Statements. Concerning the operations fund, he noted that there were no variance with the in-house report presented under item 15.  With regard to the Endowment Fund, he referred to the recovery in the capital asset, as noted earlier by Mr. Hartmann, adding that the loan of $50,000 from the endowment capital (as per last year’s motion) was repaid in full. He also acknowledged with thanks a DFAIT additional contribution to the endowment capital.

Daniel Ben-Natan praised the ICCS for repaying the loan sooner than the projected 3 year period.

Serge asked the Executive Committee to invite each year, a representative from the National Bank to give an expert view and opinion on the market performance and how it may affect the ICCS portfolio.

Stewart concluded with the Auditors’ Report per se, reading the last paragraph of page one which approved the Council’s financial statements for 2009-10.

Motion 2010 – 4 (Daniel Ben-Natan/Patrick Nord - Cristina Lucchini)


To approve the Auditor’s Report and Financial Statements for 2009-10

Motion carried 

17.
Appointment of Auditors for 2010-11
Stewart recommended that the firm Marcil Lavallée, Chartered Accounts be retained for another year.

Motion 2010 – 5 (Daniel Ben-Natan/Conny Steenman-Marcusse - Patrick Nord)
To accept the representation of the firm Marcil Lavallée as the Auditors for the 2010-2011 fiscal year.
Motion approved unanimously.

Board of Directors Meeting

18. Proposed objectives for the ICCS Secretariat 2010-11
Cristina presented and reviewed the document point by point. She invited the Board to examine the document to obtain the list of ICCS planned activities and programs for the upcoming year. She assured the Board that the Secretariat will continue to work hard to carry out the proposed objectives of the Secretariat. She added an item under ICCS Scholarly Activities to mark the 30th Anniversary of ICCS in 2011. She also mentioned that this fall the office will contact the National Library of Canada with a view to submit a proposal to reactivate a contract agreement and  reminded everyone that elections will be held in January for the positions of Directors-at-large. 

Motion 2010 – 6 (Hartmut Lutz/Salvador Cervantes, Janos Keneyeres)


To approve the 2010-11 Objectives Report.


Motion approved unanimously.

19.
Proposed budget for 2010-11
Stewart presented the proposed budget forecast line by line, detailing the projected revenue and expenditures, and comparing them with last year’s forecast and actual budget. He indicated that as of this year the Project Income Summary will no longer be as detailed as in the past, except for such projects as the IJCS the ICCS International Conference. He highlighted a several revenue and expense items, stating that the Executive was pleased to propose a balanced and realistic budget.
Doug Nord asked why item 5314 – the amount of $18,000 for AGM-BD Accommodation is higher than from the previous year. Gaëtan explained that even with the special rate negotiated with the Hotel Omni, the accommodation cost for this year’s AGM is substantially higher than last year. 

Jean-Michel Lacroix (AFEC) asked if the budget forecast took in account the departure of Guy Leclair. Stewart replied that the amount of $55,000 would be available in the Personnel Costs item, for recruiting or modifying personnel, or contracting out certain activities. It was agreed that the matter regarding Guy’s departure should be discussed at this time, prior to the approval of the budget.

Klaus reported that different scenarios were collected and after lengthy discussions, the Executive Committee had agreed that a transition period of 6-9 month was needed to allow enough time to identify Guy’s replacement or the format of his replacement. 

Daniel thanked Klaus and supported the Executive Committee in their search to develop an effective solution for restructuring the Secretariat. He recalled his original apprehension regarding the co-directorship however the co-directorship proved to be without a doubt very successful. He suggested that one member of the Executive Committee should be identified as the person assigned to liaise and to provide additional support to the Secretariat.

Stewart said that Daniel’s point of view reflects the direction of the Executive Committee.  Klaus explained that Guy’s responsibilities have been broken down and that some identified responsibilities will be contracted out. Cristina Frias (Co-Director) will carry on her administrative task as well as her responsibilities towards the Canadian Studies Program. The workload of all staff will also be re-assessed, and, in some cases, modified. Finally, while continuing to provide his expertise on financial matters, our financial consultant, Gaëtan Vallières, has accepted additional duties, particularly with respect to the Understanding Canada contract with DFAIT.

Jean-Michel emphasized the importance of the transition period and the need to maintain the professionalism of the Secretariat.. Cristina Lucchini mentioned that since there may be a period of some months before a final decision is made, she recommended that Cristina Frias be assigned the Directorship responsibilities. Janos Keneyeres (CEACS) noted the importance of consulting with the ICCS staff to obtain their opinion and feedback on this matter. Hartmut was pleased to hear that the ICCS staff would be consulted before a final decision is made.

Jean-Michel offered help particularly for the review of the French translation of the AGM Minutes.  Claude Couture stated that 25% of the IJCS responsibilities including copy editing had already been transferred to his department at the Canadian Studies Institute at Campus Saint-Jean. 


Motion 2010 – 7 (Daniel Ben-Natan/Jean-Michel Lacroix, Cristina Lucchini)


To approve the Proposed Budget for 2010-11 


Motion approved unanimously.

20.
Application of the Polish Association for Canadian Studies for Full Membership in 
the ICCS
Klaus announced that the Polish Association for Canadian Studies (PACS) had submitted its application for full membership in due time and form, and that the application had been relayed to the Executive Committee which examined it and is presenting it to the Board for their approval.  Krzysztof Jarosz (Director, PACS) was asked to make a presentation. Krzysztof introduced himself and made a presentation on the activities of PACS. A question period followed the presentation.

Hartmut Lutz avidly supported the PACS application. Jean-Michel Lacroix offered his heartfelt support. Janos Kenyeres offered his unconditional support and congratulated Krzysztof for his excellent work. Daniel Ben-Natan was also pleased to support the application. R.K. Dhawan (InACS) offered his full support. Serge Jaumain added that PACS met with all the criteria described in the ICCS Bylaws and he strongly supported their application.

One issue was brought to the attention of the Board concerning the application process: it was recommended that future applications be initially evaluated by the Executive Committee followed by a written report. The report along with the application will then be presented at the AGM for a final decision.

Klaus thanked Krzysztof and asked everyone except the Directors of the Board to leave the room in order for the Board to have an in camera discussion and to vote. The Board discussed the application. After calling everyone back into the room, Klaus announced that PACS had been accepted unanimously as full member in the ICCS.  Krzysztof thanked the assembly. The Board welcomed the new member with a round of applause.

21. Varia

a. 30 years of ICCS
Klaus-Dieter Ertler invited everyone to participate at the 30th Anniversary of the ICCS and reminded participants about the deadline to submit articles for the publication on the “State of the Art in Canadian Studies” The book is conceived for the 30th Anniversary of ICCS, and will be published in 2011. Klaus announced that for the evening event of May 26, 2011, the ICCS is planning a key lecture and an important representation of the international Academia and DFAIT.  
Jean Labrie announced that he will organize a forum on the same day to discuss the first three years of the Understanding Canada Programs. 
b. Canadian Studies Network
Colin Coates, representative of the Canadian Studies Network expressed pleasure at having the opportunity to speak at the AGM. He acknowledged the huge effort during the last two years from everyone involved in setting up the Network. He was pleased to add that the Network had been incorporated and had its own web site. Its mandate is to strengthen links, promote exchanges, and build new partnerships amongst Canadianists in order to promote Canadian Studies programs in Canada and to facilitate professional connections with international Canadian Studies associations. 

Colin announced that discussions were held and a motion had passed at the last CSN Board of Directors meeting, to submit an application to become associate member of the ICCS. The CSN next meeting will take place at Brock University on November 4, 2010. 
Klaus thanked Colin and was pleased to know that the Network would soon apply to become an associate member of the ICCS. Hartmut Lutz offered his full support to the CSN and was pleased that the association would be submitting an application.
22.
Date and location of the next Board of Directors Meeting and Annual General Meeting
The next Board of Directors and Annual General Meeting and the Forum on Canadian Studies will be held in Ottawa on May 26-27-28, 2011.


Motion 2008 – 8 (Hartmut Lutz/ Krzysztof Jarosz)

To accept the proposal that the next Board of Directors and Annual General Meeting and the Forum on Canadian Studies be held in Ottawa on May 26-27-28, 2011.

Carried.

In closing, Klaus thanked Guy Leclair for his valuable contribution to the ICCS for the last 20 years and wished him the very best in his future endeavours. On behalf of the Executive Committee and the Secretariat, Klaus presented Guy with a departing gift. Guy thanked everyone and a round of applause followed.
Klaus-Dieter Ertler then thanked everyone for a successful meeting and on behalf of the Board, he thanked Cornelius Remie for his excellent work during his mandate as 14th President and Past-President of the ICCS. As a token of the Executive Committee’s and the Secretariat’s gratitude, Klaus presented him with a special gift. Cornelius thanked everyone and a warm applause followed. 
The meeting was adjourned at 17:00.

___________________________________

__________________________________
Klaus-Dieter Ertler




Lise Nichol

President





Secretary for the Meeting

President’s Report 

Board of Directors and Annual General Meeting

Montreal, May 27, 2010

First of all I would like to welcome you to Montreal, a pleasant and multicultural metropolitan area where many of us, especially our francophone colleagues, started their careers as Canadianists. One year has passed since we met in Quebec City, where the former Executive Committee - in an excellent collaboration with the Secretariat - organized a very productive meeting. It was here that I overtook the Presidency, working in conjunction with a new and highly motivated Committee.    

Because we are in the second year of the five year period of the Strategic Plan under the “Understanding Canada – Canadian Studies Programs” (2009-2013), my report will follow the program’s major orientations: Research, Teaching, Rejuvenation and Communication/Outreach.

Research

If we examine the performance records of our Associations, we can see a marked increase in the diversity of programs; new research disciplines are increasingly emerging. One of the highlights of this development includes the ICCS’ 2010 Biennial Conference entitled, “Ageing Societies: The Dynamics of Demographic Change in Canada”, an initiative of Past-President Cornelius Remie. The conference was organized in collaboration with Gustave Goldmann (University of Ottawa/Statistics Canada), the Secretariat (especially Guy Leclair), as well as the Executive Committee. In particular, Susan Hodgett and Stewart Gill participated very actively in the creation of the program, which displays extraordinarily professional levels of knowledge and expertise.   

The conference program, which is well-balanced and very interesting, was supported by a substantial SSHRC grant which was awarded in no small part as a result of the application prepared by Guy Leclair and Chantal Maillé (Concordia University). We would like to congratulate them for this high-profile success story, which should be encouragement for all of us to become even more active in fundraising, especially in our respective national areas. As a result of the 2010 Biennial Conference contacts were also established within the Federation of the Humanities and the Social Sciences. We will attempt to maintain these contacts in the future in order to facilitate research co-operation internationally. 

The suggested title for the 2012 Conference is “Challenges of Migration in the Americas”. Patrick Imbert (University of Ottawa) and Gustave Goldmann have offered their help in planning the conference. Though we have not yet made final decisions, their collaboration may be very valuable. For example, Patrick Imbert’s research interests reflect this topic; he has also recently taken over the Presidency of the Historical Society of Canada. Regardless of our decisions, both Gustave and Patrick will be involved with the conference’s organizing committee. On a related note, I am also trying to involve the Association of Quebec Studies.

Another research-related project is our journal, the International Journal of Canadian Studies (IJCS). It has published over 40 issues and is a very well-recognized scholarly publication. Issue #41 will be distributed as soon as possible and issue #42 should be released by Fall 2010. The Journal is celebrating its 20th anniversary this year; we will be having a small commemorative event. I would like to mention the creation of the Jean-Michel Lacroix Award.

As we reported at last year’s AGM, the future development of the Journal is guaranteed through an extension of the Memorandum of Understanding signed with the University of Alberta in 2006 and reviewed at the Editorial Board meeting in 2009. The Executive Committee approved a second term of appointment to Claude Couture, Editor-in-Chief, whose term will subsequently end in June 2012. We are very grateful to Claude, who has agreed to assume extra tasks following the departure of Guy Leclair, and who has generally been responsible for the Journal’s overall quality. Following the end of his term, Claude will be succeeded by Chantal Maillé, Associate Editor of the University of Concordia. We would like to thank them both for their fundraising efforts and continued support.

As a result of efforts undertaken by Guy Leclair, the IJCS has received an important grant from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC). This will cover the cost of publications and the online version of the Journal for the next two years. 

The ICCS is still supporting the programs of the International Research Linkages (IRL), Canada-Europe Awards (CEA), Canada-Asia-Pacific Awards (CAPA) and the Canada-Latin America-Caribbean Awards (CLACA). 

Regrettably, we have not yet received nominations for this year’s Pierre Savard Award (book written in a language other than French or English) or for the Governor General’s Award.

Through the Faculty Research Program, many of our colleagues have had the opportunity to travel to Canada to undertake their research. Though numbers of applications have decreased slightly in past years, it seems that they are beginning to stabilize. 

In 2009, an Open Access web-based resources portal was developed under the label Érudit, which offers access to over 60 websites and web resources. This is a very useful tool for our members and students. We have been assured a subscription and Guy Leclair will refer to this important tool during this meeting.

It also bears mentioning that an important bibliography has been created by the European Network of Canadian Studies, a bibliography of all the members of the Network. This project offers valuable access to the European dimension of Canadian Studies. 

Finally, I would like to refer to our planned publication about the “State of the Art in Canadian Studies”, an interdisciplinary publication that includes perspectives from geography, political science, media studies, linguistics, economics and many others. The book will commemorate the 30th Anniversary of ICCS in 2011, a highly symbolic event which deserves special attention. I will be editing this book with the help of Stewart Gill, Susan Hodgett, and the newly-elected president. Serge Jaumain will update his excellent history of our Council originally published five years ago. Wherever possible, the studies included in this publication should adopt a comparative perspective in order to better reflect the ICCS’ diversity of research interests. My invitation received a favorable response, and so I wish to thank you all for your helpful suggestions; we have a very prominent list of contributors. The deadline for the articles is September 30, 2010, and the book will be published by Peter Lang. During the 2011 AGM, we will organize a commemoration ceremony, including a keynote address and the attendance of many highly-ranked scholars. In collaboration with DFAIT, a Canadian Studies Forum is also planned at that time.

In conjunction with the Past-Presidents, I am planning to launch a small fundraising initiative to get Research Awards for the Relève. It would be great to have a special event in 2011, and we still have the opportunity to create a productive platform.  

Teaching

Teaching is a very important concern for us. Accessibility to traditional resource materials for the study of Canada has always been difficult because of the distance and costs of transport. A great number of materials are offered to teachers all over the world through our Associations; this access is increasingly easier with electronic tools. On the other hand, it also means that we have to rethink our communication strategy on a permanent basis. 

The Faculty Enrichment Program is also an important tool for Canadianists. Through it, many Canadian Studies award recipients come to Canada to prepare courses. We are very pleased that these programs are developing well, especially after years of stagnation linked to many reasons, for example, difficulties in situating Canadian Studies within the structures developed through the Bologna Process in Europe. Teacher’s training seminars are one of the many highlights of the FEP, through which the ICCS can provide teachers with program information. This has been so successful that there is a pilot project in the GKS to integrate high school teachers’ programs into the Faculty Enrichment Program.   

The promotion of teaching Canadian Studies is also supported by the Canadian missions, the Canadian Studies Associations, and our Secretariat. All of them are doing excellent work; I often receive positive feedback. It is also evident that our newsletter Contact contributes substantially to the distribution of information regarding teaching, teaching materials and teaching opportunities.  

Rejuvenation

Rejuvenation is one of the main tasks of our Council. During my first year as President, one of my priorities was to improve communication with younger generations. Since the November Executive Committee meeting, Cristina has created a Facebook account which will help reach younger scholars. The site now has more than two hundred participants, not including members of the Relève, who have yet to be invited. The numbers show that the interest is there; however, we still need to coordinate these individuals’ input. Another excellent medium of dissemination is the ICCS’ Power Point presentation, which Cristina regularly updates. Through it, we provide information about our structures at various events planned by our Associations.

Though these media are effective, there is yet another way to improve our efforts at rejuvenation: by integrating our future successors into our institutional activities. For example, students can become involved in some of our different networks and/or Associations; I am thinking in particular of PANCS, RELEC or ENCS. Furthermore, we could invite students as observers at various ICCS events. Myriam Richter, Director of the German Relève, for example, was invited to attend the ICCS Conference in Montreal. We could also encourage the development of additional networks of young Canadianists (perhaps following the model of the GKS Nachwuchsforum, a forum for young Canadianists organized by young Canadianists). Don Sparling and Janos Kenyeres exported this model to the Central European Association last autumn; as a result, a collaborative network has been formed.  

The World Seminar on Canada is also an excellent event for younger colleagues. A very successful initiative of Cornelius Remie, this was held at the University of Ottawa last October. At that time, about fifteen Canadian students met prominent scholars for lectures and discussion. The WSC shows not only the high quality of papers and excellent motivation on behalf of the students, but also great contributions from the Secretariat, especially Guy Leclair. We have the intention of continuing the seminar biennially, but for the moment, the financial situation has to be reviewed before a final decision is made. 

It is clear that the efforts of organizing events for the Relève have not been in vain. This has been demonstrated by the Graduate Students’ Activities organized within the networks, the Graduate Student Seminar of the European Network and the activities of SEMINECAL in Latin America.

I have to inform you that only 11 submissions were received for the Graduate Students Scholarship Awards while 13 awards were available. This indicates a lack of communication and program promotion from the Associations. Furthermore, the Caixa Scholarships budget was also reduced due to financial obligations.

Communication and outreach

As my predecessors have pointed out at past meetings, an excellent communication structure is required to promote Canadian Studies programs; communication is one of our main targets. Electronic tools are very helpful in meeting this objective as they often create new ways to reach our members. 

Our members need to be well-informed because the guidelines for the “Understanding Canada – Canadian Studies Programs” are sometimes difficult to understand. Our newsletters and journals are excellent sources of information; however, there are always ways to improve our methods of reaching people. This is especially important as we need to fill the gap left through the reduction of Academic Affairs staff at Canadian missions. 

One of the most visible innovations of our strategic plan was the introduction of a “Newsroom”. The Newsroom contains important information on Canadian Studies, reports and summaries, success stories, news items, press releases, and the “International Canadianist”. Working on the website is a permanent occupation, as databases need to be updated regularly. These databases provide an excellent introduction to specific fields, particularly for media, private and public institutions and the government.

Another useful tool is the web-based “Resources Portal” which provides access to a large number of websites, especially the Canadian Electronic Library. Another tool is “Contact” which all of you know is published at regular intervals. This newsletter provides a great deal of relevant information regarding the development of Canadians Studies in the world. It has high circulation and is very well-respected. Finally, if you browse the ICCS homepage, your members and students will discover a distinct selection of excellent resource material. 

Contacts with members

Communicating with our members has been an important activity in past years. In this regard, one of our main issues has been the desire to maintain ongoing communications with the Association of Canadian Studies (ACS) in Canada.  

I would like to bring to your attention the latest development in the complex relationship between ACS and ICCS.  After my election, I informally contacted a number of representatives of the ACS. The atmosphere was very friendly and engaging, and it seems that the reason for their departure was due to financial considerations. In February, I invited the President of ACS (Minelle Mahtani) and the Executive Director (Jack Jedwab) to a working breakfast. The idea was to open a dialogue about a possible collaboration without affecting the recently created Canadian Studies Network. Our objective is to reach a Memorandum of Understanding which will permit some kind of regular exchange in the future. My correspondence with both groups is still ongoing. I have made it clear that our communication strategy is based on categories of research; for that reason, the Network will continue to be an important partner for us. We have agreed to invite Victor Rabinovitch to act as the go-between for the ICCS in discussions with the ACS.   

Good news is coming from both halves of the Americas! I would like to mention that we have two significant candidates (one from North and one from South America) standing for election during the AGM. In South America, one of this year’s highlights was the Conference of the Mexican Association (AMEC), which focused on globalization and was held in Guadalajara in April. Linked to this meeting, another event was organized by SEMINECAL. A very interesting initiative was taken in December 2009: the Argentinean and the Paraguayan Studies Centers came to an agreement of intensive collaboration, bringing notable synergy to the region. Last but not least, we received news from Venezuela that a link between the University of Maracaibo and the University of Toronto had been created in the domain of film studies. 

In September 2009, RELEC had an important meeting in Asunción del Paraguay, where our colleagues elected a new Executive Committee including Ofelia Beatriz Scher (from Argentina, who took over as President of RELEC from Sergio Stange), Rosa Berardo (ABECAN) and Salvador Cervantes (AMEC). I am very pleased to see that RELEC is focusing on cooperation and communication. Three major regions of Latin America, Argentina, Brazil and Mexico, are represented.

Il faut souligner également que le Réseau de l’Asie et du Pacifique (PANCS) a eu une performance bien importante. Il aura sa prochaine conférence à Jérusalem, prévue pour le 26 au 28  juin 2010. Le CIEC sera représenté par Stewart Gill, qui a également participé à une rencontre du réseau en Australie.

Nous aurons l’occasion d’en parler et de le commenter au cours de notre réunion. Il me semble important de souligner que l’impact des réseaux au niveau des Associations nationales ou régionales a été très visible, dans la mesure où ils fonctionnent comme catalyseur dans la machine complexe de la communication. 

One of the major activities of the ENCS is the Project Study Tour and Internship Program (Europe-Canada), organized by Alexander Berlin and Don Sparling in Fall 2010. This will be a regular program for young Canadianists. Through it, five to ten students intern in Canada at the Research on Public Policy in Montreal, at the Suzuki Foundation in Vancouver, or at DFAIT. 

Despite our reduced budget, it seems that our international representation has not decreased, which is a good sign. One event that highlights this was the participation of Cornelius, Susan and Stewart at the ACSUS Conference in San Diego following the November Executive Committee meeting in Ottawa. Cornelius organized a round-table entitled “International Perspectives on Canadian Studies”; Susan, Stewart, Patrick James, Serge Jaumain and Salvador Cervantes participated. This link to ACSUS is extremely important, and we have to monitor the new developments of the Canadian Centers in the US.

Cornelius and Stewart, President of ACSANZ, attended the PANCS seminar and meetings last September in Osaka. Stewart chaired one of the sessions of the seminar, spoke at the reception and ran a workshop for the postgraduate students. Cornelius gave a presentation on “Inuit of Nunavut in Canada’s rapidly changing Arctic”. He also participated as an observer at the Board Meeting of the Pacific Asia Network for Canadian Studies.

On another occasion, Cornelius participated at the colloquium “Cris et Inuit du Nord du Québec: Territoire, économie, société et culture” held at the Centre pluridisciplinaire d’études canadiennes, Université d’Angers, in October 2009. He also participated with Susan at the 27th meeting of the European Network for Canadian Studies, held in Paris last October. 

For my part, I have concentrated my energies within Central Europe. In September 2009, I attended the 18th European Graduate Seminar in Canadian Studies, organized by Michelle Gadpaille and Victor Kennedy in Maribor. Nineteen students from different European regions as well as Brazil participated in the event. In October, I attended the 5th International Conference of Central European Canadianists, organized by Diana Yankova and Rennie Yotova at the University of Sofia (Bulgaria). The Association is very active and has an extremely well-developed focus on multicultural topics. Discussions with our colleagues, e.g. Janos Kenyeres, Don Sparling and Petr Kylousek, have been extremely important for the continuation of our network on the regional level. For example in Maribor, our two Summer Schools of Canadian Studies in Central Europe as well as our common Conference in December on “The Construction of Migration” in Graz brought up a number of perspectives regarding new topics and profiles in Central Europe.  

Now I will mention some of our springtime activities. In March, Stewart Gill organized a lecture given by Barry Smit from the University of Guelph and chaired an evening event with some 150 attendees from the Government, Academia and Business. He has been corresponding with the Australian High Commissioner in Ottawa regarding a roundtable scheduled for November 2010 which will involve the Prime Ministers and senior business leaders from both countries. He is also working on a project to organize a similar roundtable with senior academics to be held in 2011. Stewart will visit the High Commission in Ottawa on May 31.


In April, Stewart also participated at the ACSANZ Executive meeting in Wollongong. The major item of business was his Conference at the University of New England in July 2010. He also agreed to serve on the editorial board of Australasian Canadian Studies. In June, Stewart Gill will represent ICCS at the Jerusalem Conference of PANCS. 

In April 2010, Susan Hodgett attended the AMEC and SEMINECAL conference in Guadalajara, Mexico. She also organized a policy seminar with officials from Citizenship and Immigration Canada and officials from Northern Ireland.

In February, I had the opportunity to attend the 28th Meeting of the European Network in Cracow. In April, I attended the BACS conference in Cambridge, where we organized the ceremony to present the Prix Pierre Savard Award to Steve Hewitt. 

Last year’s proposed budget for International Representation allocated an amount of $2500 for each member of the Executive Committee to cover their travel and expenses related to participation at various activities organized in their respective geographic areas. I am pleased to report that the budget was respected.

À part les voyages, j’ai invité plusieurs collègues à l’Université de Graz pour des conférences, mais aussi pour des pourparlers sur des questions importantes de notre Conseil. À l’occasion de notre conférence sur les « cultures de la migrations », nous avons eu la présence de Hartmut Lutz, Janos Kenyeres et Don Sparling. Il y a deux semaines, nous avons eu la visite de Christopher Rolfe, ancien Président du Conseil, pour un dialogue sur les dossiers courants. Le 10 juin nous aurons la visite de Susan Hodgett à l’occasion de quelques activités canadianistes. 

Comme je viens de l’exprimer, notre stratégie de voyage est basée sur notre rayonnement local, ce qui nous permet d’opérer avec un budget plus modeste. Je me réjouis du fait que nos collègues ont accepté ce principe dans la mesure du possible. 

Contracts

Concerning our important contract with DFAIT, the “Understanding Canada – Canadian Studies Programs”, we are pleased to confirm that the program is developing extremely well. Some of you have participated in the very fruitful evaluation process, including interviews with the evaluators; thank you for this participation. I should point out that the preparations for this evaluation required a large amount of groundwork on our part. I would like to remind you that two years ago, when the “Understanding Canada – Canadian Studies Programs” was implemented, Jean Labrie (DFAIT) contracted Brian Long to carry out a survey on Canadian activities (this revealed among other things, that for ever dollar invested by the Canadian government, another important amount was obtained from other sources or provided in the form of in-kind-costs); this work was helpful in producing the background used for the final report which will be completed in the next fiscal year.

As you know from previous years, the ICCS has held minor contracts with the Office of the Commissioner of Official Languages (OCOL) and with Library and Archives Canada (LAC). OCOL materials have been distributed at conferences and seminars and we had no problems renewing the contract. However, Library and Archives Canada canceled the contract this year for financial reasons. We responded that we were anticipating that the contract would be renewed next year.

The ICCS is always in discussions regarding the course of action to obtain new contracts. Given that the workload at the Secretariat is already overextending, the idea of bidding on new contracts is not realistic at this time. The preparation to prepare bids is very time consuming and the outcome is not guaranteed. However, the reorganization of the Secretariat may allow for the creation of new possibilities.  

Last autumn, the lease of the Secretariat office was renegotiated. After discussions and consultation with the ICCS staff, it was decided that the Secretariat will remain at the same location for another 5 years since moving would have been very expensive. The main incentives to remain at 250 City Centre Ave. are the reasonable rent, the spacious offices, free parking and the quality of the personal offices. 

Finances 

When we met in Quebec, you felt my apprehension concerning our budget, especially the amount of $50,000 which had to be borrowed for the endowment fund. I am extremely pleased to report that all loans have been paid back and that we now have a higher Endowment capital than last year. Despite so many difficulties, the ICCS is doing quite well. Stewart Gill will present the financial details tomorrow. I would like to take this opportunity to thank Gaëtan Vallières for the expertise and assistance he has provided. At our request, Gaëtan has undertaken the task of training specific ICCS personnel on budget and financial reporting. 

Further news


Cornelius Remie, chair of the Nomination Committee for the Election to the position of President-Elect of the ICCS, organized the Election Committee with the assistance of the Secretariat. This was accomplished professionally and perfectly in collaboration with Zilá Bernd, Daniel Ben-Natan and Serge Jaumain. We received two excellent applications and are assured to have a qualified successor. In the alphabetical order these candidates are Patrick James (US) and Cristina Lucchini (Argentina). I wish to thank them both for undertaking this challenge and for their contributions to this high-profile election. There will not be any losers because both candidates are very committed to our common cause.   

On April 23, I received an email from Guy Leclair giving his notice of resignation for the position of Co-Director and Publications Officer, posts he has held for more than 20 years. Guy has accepted the position of Executive Director with the Canadian Association of Second Language Teachers, an NGO located in Ottawa. He wrote that it is time for him to take on new challenges. 

It is certain that the departure of Guy will create a new situation for us. Discussions were held and the Executive Committee has decided to create short- or middle-term structural adjustments in order to allow enough time to develop a permanent solution.  In the meantime, some of Guy’s responsibilities will be contracted out. The new President-Elect will become involved in making these decisions.  

I have to underscore that Guy has been extremely helpful in past weeks by producing a list of priorities which we should consider. His ideas regarding the diversification of revenues and for philanthropy seem quite promising, for example the implementations of a donation feature for the website. We have to find a person to replace Guy who is committed and will continue to produce a good quality, bilingual international journal. 

Closing remarks

In closing, I would like to highlight some of the positive effects of the incoming members of the Executive Committee. Since the Executive Committee now consists of four members, I have to say that I am truly fortunate to have the excellent collaboration of these colleagues which greatly facilitates my functions as President: Cornelius Remie with his extended experience in Canadianist affairs, Stewart Gill with his wise and well-balanced considerations, and Susan Hodgett with her fresh and pragmatic approach. It was a real pleasure to see how many of our files developed quickly and efficiently. We are all aware of the input of the Secretariat, which has done an excellent job once again: Guy Leclair and his extraordinary energy running his projects and guaranteeing external communication, especially the development of the academic conferences and the electronic network; Cristina Frias with her sensitive approach in managing the Secretariat and in cultivating internal communication. We know that we always have to improve our collaboration and communication, but seen from the outside, the performance of the office was just unbeatable. Sometimes I had the impression that the compatibility of office staff is a great advantage for the ICCS itself. 

I want also to thank Anne Hébert who worked eagerly on the databases, Sylvie Provost for her excellent work on the publications, Nadyne Lacroix for handling our finances extremely well, Michael Jamieson, our specialist in electronic affairs and last but not least Lise Nichol for the all her positive input into the social network and especially for recording the minutes during our meetings. They all know perfectly well that communication requires permanent dedication, so I really want to thank the Secretariat for their essential contributions.

I wish you a fruitful exchange during our meeting and hope that our ideas and concepts will contribute to the improvement of the ICCS in the coming years.

Klaus-Dieter Ertler

President of ICCS
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